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Idaho Humanities Council awards 41 grants at February meeting

(Editors: Please note grants awarded to people and organizations in your region)

The Idaho Humanities Council (IHC), the non-profit, state-based affiliate of the National Endowment for the Humanities (NEH), awarded $85,096 in grants to organizations and individuals at its recent board meeting in Idaho Falls. The IHC awarded 28 grants for public humanities programs, 10 Teacher Incentive Grants, and three planning grants. The grants were supported in part by funding from the NEH and IHC’s Endowment for Humanities Education.  The following projects were funded:
Public Program Grants:
The Boundary County Historical Society, Bonners Ferry, was awarded $2,000 for a project interpreting the history of Boundary County to complement the Smithsonian Traveling Exhibit The Way We Worked that the museum will host in May of 2012. One local exhibit will explore the role of mining, logging, agriculture, and railroads in the development of Boundary County.  A second exhibit will feature the story of the Kootenai River.  John Standal is the project director.
Boise State University, Boise, received $2,000 to help support a public program during the 14th annual Inland Northwest Philosophy Conference held in Boise April 16-18, 2011.  The theme is “Aristotelian Themes in Contemporary Metaphysics.”  Kit Fine, Silver Professor of Philosophy and Mathematics at New York University, will present a talk accessible to the general public titled “Mathematics:  Invented or Discovered?” on April 15.    The project director is Andrew Cortens.
The Idaho Botanical Gardens, Boise, received $1,535 for support of the 2011 summer lecture series.  Speakers include: Lauren Fins, “Chocolate: Food for the Gods”; Ray Vizgirdas, “Summer Solstice Celebration of Local Ethnobotany”; Barbara Perry Bauer, “Exploring the Electric Railway in the Treasure Valley”; Keith Petersen, “Idaho’s Capitol”; and John Bieter, “The Owyhees: American Identity and the West.”  Elizabeth Dickey is the project director.
The Adams County Historical Society, New Meadows, was awarded $750 to help with a centennial commemoration on September 3, 2011.  The early history of the community will be displayed through interpretive photo and artifact exhibits and historical publications.  Rosemary Hoff is the project director.  
The College of Idaho, Caldwell, received $1000 to help bring author and landscape photographer Tim Palmer, author of The Snake River: Window to the West, to the College of Idaho for a public lecture in March.  “The Rivers of America” explored the environmental and historical importance of river systems in the U.S.  The project director is Scott Knickerbocker.
The Idaho Library Association Planning Committee, Pocatello, was awarded $1,500 to support the keynote speaker for the Regional Spring Conference on May 6, 2011, in Fort Hall.  Mark Trahant, a member of the Shoshone Bannock Tribe, and former editor for the Seattle Post Intelligencer, will speak about his book   

The Last Great Battle of the Indian Wars. Sandra Clough is the project director.

Weippe Community Club, Weippe, received $1,500 for presenters at the Weippe Camas Festival on May 21, 2011.  The theme is “Fires along the Trail,” focusing on how fires have impacted history.  The speakers will be Jack Nisbet, author of The Collector: David Douglas and the Natural History of the Northwest, Robbin Johnson, anthropologist and historian, and Gene Eastman, local historian and author of Bitterroot Crossing: Lewis & Clark Across the Lolo Trail. The project director is Marge Kuchynka.
The "History from the Ashes" Project, Boise, was awarded $2,000 for Boise storyteller Benjamin Kemper, to develop a program on the story of the 1910 fire that destroyed millions of acres of forests in northern Idaho and Montana.  Programs will be presented in Boise and northern Idaho.  Benjamin Kemper is the project director.
University of Idaho, Moscow, received $2,000 to help support a three-day Ernest Hemingway Festival in Moscow October 6-8, 2011.  Hilary Justice, Illinois State University, will present the public keynote address on October 8th.  Justice is the author of The Bones of Others: The Hemingway Text from the Lost Manuscripts to the Posthumous Novels.  The project director is Brandon Schrand.
The Community Library Association, Ketchum, was awarded $3,000 to help support the third annual Ernest Hemingway Symposium in Ketchum, October 20-22, exploring the theme of “Hemingway and Women.” The symposium is free and open to the public.  The symposium will include presentations by several Hemingway scholars speaking about Hemingway’s legacy of influence.  Sandra Hofferber is the project director.
The Idaho Shakespeare Festival, Boise, received $5,000 to help support the 2011 season of Shakespearience, a statewide educational touring program reaching about 20,000 Idaho students. The ISF will present a performance of Twelfth Night to school classes and assemblies followed by post-performance workshops.  The project director is Renee Knappenberger.
The Historical Museum of St. Gertrude, Cottonwood, was awarded $2,660 to work with independent scholar Gary Eller of Nampa to produce two CDs and interpretive booklets of early Idaho music. One CD will complement the tour of the Smithsonian exhibit The Way We Worked, touring Idaho in 2011-2012.  The second CD will record poems and songs by Clarence Eddy, a poet-prospector who worked in central Idaho mining towns in the early- 20th century.  Sam Couch is the project director.

Confluence Press, Lewiston, was awarded $2,500 for support of “Everybody Reads,” a program promoting the reading of the same book throughout the local region.  The book chosen for 2011 is Blue Heaven, a thriller set in northern Idaho, by C.J. Box.  Box, an award-winning author from Wyoming, will make presentations November 6-11, 2011 in Lapwai, Lewiston, and Moscow, Idaho, and the bordering towns of Clarkston, Colfax, and Pullman, Washington.  Heather Stout and Jennifer Ashby are the project directors.
The Owyhee County Historical Society, Murphy, received $2,000 for an interpretive photo exhibit exploring buckaroo culture in southwest Idaho and the Great Basin. Owyhee County photographer Andrea Scott will illustrate through photos and text what buckaroo “style” is, how it evolved, and how it is evidenced in horsemanship, craftsmanship, and dress. The exhibit will open during Murphy Outpost Days at the Owyhee County Historical Museum with a talk by Scott and then travel to schools and communities throughout Idaho.  Andrea Scott is the project director.
The National Oregon/California Trail Center, Montpelier, received $2,500 to support a cross-cultural exhibit titled “When Two Trails Cross,” focusing on the impact of the westward migration on Native Americans in southeast Idaho. The exhibit will open in July, 2011, with live demonstrations of music, dance, and art from local Shoshone Bannock tribal members.  The project director is Becky Smith.
The Trailing of the Sheep Festival, Hailey, was awarded $4,000 to help support a symposium titled “Women Writing and Living the West” in conjunction with its 15th annual Trailing of the Sheep Festival held October 7-9, 2011.  The symposium will kickoff the festival on October 7, featuring six major western women writers. Mary Austin Crofts is the project director.
The Idaho State University Department of History, Pocatello, was awarded $2,000 to help digitally scan and archive historical photos from southeastern Idaho, and develop an interactive website that showcases and makes the photos more accessible to researchers and the general public.  The project will explore the heritage of a major railroad town in the west.  Kevin Marsh is the project director.
Malad Valley Welsh Foundation, Malad City, was awarded $3,000 to help support presenters at the seventh annual Welsh Festival on July 1-2, 2011. The festival features music, food, and a variety of workshops on the history, language, traditions, and culture of Wales. Presentations will explore Welsh folklore and superstition, Welsh poetry, and early settlers of the Malad Valley.  Gloria Jean Thomas is the project director.
Mujeres Unidas de Idaho, Boise, received $5,000 for Phase II of a Corrido Music Project.  Planners will bring Seattle musician Juan Manuel Barco to Idaho in May to conduct workshops with student musicians, helping them write corridos (Mexican ballads) about contemporary and historical figures and events.  Phase II will include local school presentations as well.  The corridos will be produced on a CD with an accompanying booklet and performed for a general public audience in September.  Ana Maria Schachtell is the project director. 

The Idaho Human Rights Education Center, Boise, was awarded $2,500 for the public keynote address at a summer institute on human rights for teachers, June 13-17, 2011. Alida Black, professor at George Washington University, and editor of The Eleanor Roosevelt Papers, will speak about Eleanor Roosevelt’s legacy of human rights work.  Dan Prinzing is the project director.
Global Lounge Group, Boise, was awarded $1,500 to facilitate workshops on the history, traditions, dance, and other folkways of recent refugees who have resettled in Idaho. The workshops will explore traditional music style from Indian, African, Latin American, and South American cultures, and explore the way communities integrate over time.  The project director is Ekundayo Ayodele.
The Idaho Association of Museums (Statewide), received $2,441 to support hands-on regional workshops in Lewiston, Boise and Gooding for museum staff and volunteers to learn the many uses of software to manage collections, create digital presentations, and manipulate images for use in exhibits, programs, and publications.  Mary Reed is the project director.
Madison Library District, Rexburg, received $4,950 for a community reading program exploring the novel The Bridge of San Luis Rey by Thornton Wilder.  Along with the reading of the book, the program will include lectures, book discussions, films, and other programming. Presentations will explore South American colonialism, theater, Incan bridge building, and the philosophical themes of the book.  Partnering libraries in Rexburg, Sugar City, St. Anthony, and Terreton will participate.  The project director is Catherine Stanton.
The City of Hailey Historic Preservation Commission, Hailey, received $4,000 to develop an interpretive exhibit on the history of the Hailey Rodeo Park. The exhibit, “Rodeo:  A Story of Community,” will open January 2012 and will explore how the rodeo has evolved and its importance in Hailey’s development.  Rob Lonning is the project director.
The City of Boise was awarded $3,000 to help support the 8th season of the Fettuccine Forum, October 2011-May, 2012.  The forum’s purpose is to promote civil, public dialogue on a variety of topics through free public presentations.  Mark Baltes is the project director.
The Silver Sage Girl Scout Council, Boise, was awarded $3,000 for an historical research project on the history of Girl Scouting in Idaho.  Idaho State University English Professor, Susan Swetnam, will offer five workshops for Girl Scouts to train them in oral history research.  The final outcome will be a booklet about the history of the Silver Sage Girl Scout Council and an illustrated talk for the 2012 centennial of Girl Scouting in America.  Jill Barbour is the project director.
The Shoshone-Bannock Tribes, Fort Hall, received $4,500 to complete a video about the history of the Fort Bridger Treaty of 1868. In commemoration of the 140th anniversary of the treaty, Sho-Ban News collected a number of videotaped interviews with tribal elders about the significance of the treaty and the impact it had on the tribes. These interviews will be edited into a documentary for use at educational seminars.  Lori Suppah is the project director.
The City of Moscow, Moscow, was awarded $3,000 to support an interpretive photographic exhibit and lecture series for the 100th anniversary of the completion of the City Hall building.  The focus will be on events, trends, and struggles that have defined Moscow, highlighting the community’s identity for the past 100 years.  The project director is Kathleen Burns.
Teacher Incentive Grants:

The IHC awards grants of up to $1,000 twice a year to K-12 teachers to enhance teaching of the humanities in the classroom.  These grants were supported by IHC’s Endowment for Humanities Education.

Kelly Brannock, American Falls Academy, American Falls received $500 to enhance study of the life and work of William Shakespeare and involve other students in a production of scenes from Romeo and Juliet.  
Sharon Hanson, Boise High School, received $1000 for a two-day teacher workshop titled “Tasting what’s New: Idaho School Gardens and the Local Food Movement.”  The workshop will provide background information and motivation for teachers to implement curricula exploring the culture of locally grown food and school gardens.
Shirley Ewing, Idaho Museum of Mining and Geology, Boise, was awarded $450 for the third year of the museum’s Rock Party, an event involving students and teachers in fossil digs, mine mapping, gold panning, and more about historical geology.  

Angela Harvey-Dugan, Holocaust Educators Network, Boise, was awarded $1,000 to support a six-day workshop for Idaho teachers on effective ways to teach social justice issues, and how students may explore human rights issues in their communities. 
Jim Engledow, Kamiah School District, Kamiah, received $692 to support an interactive student project called “A Trip to Somewhere,” where students select a country to study, and then present their research in a presentation to the community.

Erin Waller, Rolling Hills Charter School, Boise, received $608 to support the use of web photos and videos to explore Idaho history.  The year’s study will culminate in a hands-on field trip reenactment of a “day on the frontier.”

Cherie Hoff-Bowman, American Falls Schools, American Falls, was awarded $749 to help support a Balinese Cultural Workshop for American Falls High School and Hillcrest Elementary School. The workshop focuses on Balinese percussion instruments.  Students learn about Balinese culture and are encouraged to dress in traditional dress, experience the cuisine, learn Balinese phrases, and engage in other activities.  
Ruth Ann Rose, Idaho Falls School District, received $500 to help support the 4th Grade Rendezvous in May.  Students experience six educational stations about 19th century traditional ways of cooking, games, gold panning, candle-making, leather and bead-working, and other activities. 
Jamessa Williams, Lapwai Elementary School, Lapwai, received $935 for the third year of a popular program teaching her students to write and publish their own family stories. Williams will help students conduct family surveys, collect photos, and write about their family histories and traditions.  The stories and pictures are compiled into hard-bound books and shared with the community.  Each child receives a copy of the book, and one copy is added to the school library.
Andrew Whipple, Kootenai School District, Kootenai, was awarded $1000 to help facilitate a new project for school juniors called “The Living West and History of Idaho.” Students choose a topic related to Idaho and Pacific Northwest history, research it, conduct interviews, re-enact historical situations in digital format or create a PowerPoint presentations, and post presentations on the school website. 
Planning Grants:
Ana Maria Schachtell, Boise, was awarded $1,000 to support planning of the second phase of the Corrido Music Project which will include a bilingual booklet on corridos, with lyrics and sheet music, development of a unit for teachers, historical photographs, and producing a CD of the corridos.
James Hepworth, Lewis-Clark State College, Lewiston, received $826 to develop an a plan to preserve and display a collection of historical artifacts donated to LCSC many years ago by H.L. Talkington, an Idaho State Historical Society Trustee. Talkington started the collection in 1902, and was purchased from him by the Idaho State Board of Education in 1939, when he retired at the age of 77.

Diane Conroy, White Springs Ranch Museum, Genesee, received $1,000 to support a planning meeting with three experts in museum interpretation to help develop an interpretive plan for the museum.
The Next Deadline for IHC Grants:

The next deadline for Idaho Humanities Council grant proposals and Research Fellowships is September 15, 2011. IHC strongly recommends that prospective applicants contact staff to discuss their project ideas before writing their proposals. Applicants also are strongly encouraged to submit a rough draft of their proposal for staff critique several weeks prior to the deadline.  Grant guidelines and application forms, as well as information about IHC grants and activities, are available on IHC’s website at www.idahohumanities.org, or by calling 208-345-5346.

For questions about this press release contact Rick@idahohumanities.org
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